Grays on Trays

By Theresa A. Husarik
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Snowboarding is now the fastest-growing segment of what used to be called the skiing industry. In the early days of the sport, the vast majority of the riders were youngsters. But things have changed (due in part to the fact that the pioneers are now in their 30’s and 40’s). According to a 2003 report by BBC Research and Consulting in Denver, more than one-third of snowboarders were aged 25 to 44; five percent were older than 45.


Robert Paull, 62 is one of those who have discovered the joys of riding at a late age. Like all outdoors enthusiasts, even though you love an activity, there comes a time when you want to try something new. “I've skied for years,” he said, “but I got into boarding just because it was something different.”


 “I find boarding a little easier for me these days,” said Paull. “It is a different technique, but I feel less tired at the end of the day. It is also easier on the knees”


“I tried it once before. My son tried to teach me but it was a total disaster and I didn’t try again for long time.” But then he started working at Snowbird.


“One of the things we get as an employee is free lessons,” he said, “and I availed myself of that and learned the right way.” The knowledgeable instructors “teach you how not to fall hard and how to walk with the thing on your foot before you even try to use gravity.” 


“Burt, one of the teachers up there [at Snowbird], is older than I am so he was an inspiration,” he said.


Even though he has several boarding friends who are, shall we say, are no longer spring chickens, it still seems unusual to see a mature person on a snowboard. He recalls one day riding the UTA ski bus, “a guy kept looking at me sitting there with my board, and he said ‘Your hair is way too gray and there are way too few of them for you to be carrying that contraption,’” said Paull.

“Grays on Trays is just what I call us older guys,” he said


The 2005-2006 season is his sixth serving as a mountain host at Snowbird. This job entails “meeting and greeting folks in the morning, answering questions, giving directions, that type of thing,” he said, “then taking whoever wants to go on a tour of the mountain.” Whenever there is a boarding person or group who wants a tour, Paull is the one that is called to action. While he skis for a part of his job, “I'm one of the hosts that can switch,” he said.

“We are also another set of eyes for the ski patrol,” he said. “We work with the ski patrol and try to keep the fast skiers from going really fast because there is a lot of ma, pa and the kids on the easy.” Last year their jackets were a bright orange and they called themselves the “Pumpkin Patrol.” 


Another of his responsibilities is to man what he and his colleagues have dubbed the “Suggy Shack”, the outpost building on the border of Alta and Snowbird, near Alta’s Sugarloaf lift. “I am the INS of the ski areas, the border guy,” he said.

While he has the skills necessary to board almost anywhere on the mountain, he still is in a different league than the youngsters so prevalent in the sport. The uniform provided for his job is similar to the fashions of the younger set. “We've got North Face pants that are like boarding pants with a big pocket on the side, but I haven’t learned how to wear them way down,” he said. “I've got the clothes and the lingo. But I don't have the attitude.”
